NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council held online via GoToMeeting, on Tuesday 5th May 2020.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, D Rigby, E Rogers, and David Norcross.
179/20
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr R Platt and Cllr M Platt. 
180/20
 COVID-19:   (Agenda item 2)
The Mayor, Cllr Walters, apologised for cancelling the meeting on the 31st March, but felt that this was the right thing to do given the circumstances at that time with the spread of Covid-19.  Cllr Walters added that unfortunately the interviews for Co-option also had to be cancelled, but these will be re-arranged once circumstances allow.  In relation to the Annual General Meeting and the change of Mayor, Cllr Rees stated that she felt Cllr Walters should remain as the Mayor until next year.  Cllr Norcross asked if Cllr Walters was happy to do this and Cllr Walters agreed to stay as the Mayor of Narberth for the time being.  
181/20
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 3)

Cllr Norcross declared an interest in the Planning application for the Queen’s Hall as he is both a Trustee and a Director of the Company.

182/20
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 4)

The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd March 2020 was approved, proposed by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Meredydd and agreed by full Council.  

183/20
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
Local places of nature.  Cllr Norcross stated that when he was completing the form for the initiative funded by the Welsh Government, that aims to create, restore and enhance hundreds of habitats across the country, he realised that the Council had to ask the County Council for permission to plant on their land.  The 

Clerk has emailed Pembrokeshire County Council with this request and 
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Signed ………………………

has sent two emails but unfortunately, to date, no reply has been received.  The Clerk will email again.
b)
Asbestos Survey.  Cllr Walters asked if anything had been sorted with the Asbestos Survey and unfortunately this has not progressed due to the Covid-19 situation.
184/20
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 6)

There was nothing to report in the absence of the County Councillors.
185/20
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
Pensions Scheme.  The Clerk stated that she had re-enrolled the Town Council’s employee onto the Nest Pension Scheme and had completed the re-declaration to the Pensions Regulator.
b)
Bloomfield Butterfly Garden.  The Clerk stated that as agreed with Councillors she had informed Bloomfield that the Town Council gave their permission for the After School Club to plant a butterfly garden. 
c)
Health Centre.  Members agreed that the Mayor would send a thank you letter to the Health Centre for their support and the fantastic efforts being made during the Pandemic.  The Mayor would also put a message on the Council’s Facebook page thanking all businesses and residents in the Narberth area for their brilliant support.
d)
Facebook.  The Council’s Facebook page is up and running and is updated daily by the Clerk and Cllr Walters.

e)
Town Hall rent.  As agreed with Council, the rent on the Town Hall has been suspended for three months due to the closure of the premises as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic. 

f)
Audit papers.  The Clerk stated that she had received the Audit papers from Grant Thornton.  
g)
Internal Auditor.  The Clerk asked for permission to approach the Council’s Internal Auditor to ask him to carry out the Annual Internal Audit for Council. 





IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order. 
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h)
HMRC.  The Clerk stated that she has completed and sent off the final submission for year-end 5th April 2020 to the HMRC and has printed off the appropriate P60’s which she will post out.
i)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk stated that the Town Hall Clock is one hour slow following the start of British Summer Time.  The Clerk has spoken to Smith of Derby who stated that the Control Unit requires an update.  This will be done at the next Service which unfortunately will not now take place until November due to their engineers being furloughed, resulting in them being two months behind schedule.  Smith of Derby suggested that in the meantime, the clock can be stopped and restarted.  Cllr Rogers stated that she believed we paid extra to have the PAR100 Pendulum Arrester/Regulator installed to automatically take care of the clock altering for summer/winter so it should not need to be manually adjusted.  The Clerk will go back to Smith of Derby about this.  However, if it needs to be done manually Cllr Norcross is happy to do this as he has in the past.

j)
Citizens Advice.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Citizens Advice stating that they are still working remotely even though the Office remains closed.  They also asked for a financial donation and stated that this can be done via their Donate page on their website.

i)
Dwr Cymru Welsh Water.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter for the Town Council’s payment for the Library.
j)
Nat West Bank.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Bank informing the Council that the credit interest rate on the Council’s deposit account is decreasing from 0.20 to 0.01% on the 29th May 2020. 

k)
Creative Play.  The Clerk had received a brochure on Outdoor Play equipment.
l)
Litter bins.  The Clerk had received a brochure on Litter and Recycling Bins from Broxap.

m)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk stated that the fences are still down at the Castle and that she had reported it again to the County Council as one area was above a steep bank and could be dangerous.  Cllr Norcross had also taken photographs of the broken fence which the Clerk has passed on.  Pembrokeshire County Council stated that quotes have been obtained for this work and the Building Maintenance team have been asked to proceed in getting the repair carried out.
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186/20
PLANNING APPLICATION:   (Agenda item 8)
a)  
20/0045/PA  Queens Hall, High Street – following a vote in which four Councillors objected, two no objections and one Councillor abstaining, the Clerk was to state that the Town Council objected due to the fact that 2/3rd of the frontage of the Queen’s Hall is to be taken up by the Café and will be blocked off with glass balustrading preventing people from queueing there whilst waiting to gain entrance to the Hall. The Council also object to the removal of the Mural and would prefer to see the Mural repaired.  
186.1  Plans dealt with by the Planning Committee during April 2020.
a)
19/1157/PA  Land adjoining Tabernacle Lane, Site to the South of Tabernacle Lane  – Horticultural building - No objection but Council would wish to ensure that the sustainable drainage systems (SuDS) for surface water is installed as instructed by the Community Services Directorate
b)  19/1265/PA  Sodston Manor, Sodston - Conversion of outbuilding into dwelling – 

        No objection but Council would like to see strict control over the development with regard to the requirements to the bat survey report to safeguard the European Protected Species of Bats.
   c)   19/1231/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park, Redstone Road – Proposed Rear and Side        extension to existing industrial unit – No Objection.
d)  19/1332/PA  Eden, 7 Adams Drive – Proposed double garage - no objection but would like a condition to be added to state that the garage is not to be used for residential purposes in the future.

 e)  19/1329/PA  Narberth RFC - Removal of temporary structures and Erection of Building for Team meeting room with Refreshments Area - No objection.

187/20
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 9)
187.1
The following income had been received:
a)
Western Power








£       30.00
b)
Bank Interest April - 






£         3.75
c
)
PCC – 1st instalment of Precept - 





£23,834.00
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187.2
Payments due:

a)
PCC – Rates – Narberth Library - 




£     508.25
b)
PCC – Rates – St Andrews Churchyard - 



£     192.60

c)
Chris Viggars – 2 x cuts at Castle and Churchyard - 


£     430.00














d)
Clerk’s Annual Telephone expenses - 




£       68.00


 







    
e)
Clerk’s Contract -







£     412.00




IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal by Cllr Rees which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council to make these payments.
187.3
Payments made since last meeting:
a)
17.3.20 – 300 x 2nd class stamps - 




£     183.00

b)
1.4.20 – HMRC -







£     435.34

c)
7.4.20 - Glyn Edwards Office Equipment - 



£       62.33
d)
Chris Viggars – 1 x cut Castle and Churchyard - 


£     215.00




IT WAS RESOLVED that these payments were in order.
Cllr Rees proposed that the Clerk had a separate line for Council business and that the Council purchased a mobile telephone rather than reimbursing the Clerk annually for telephone calls.  The telephone bill can then be paid directly by the Town Council.  Cllr Rogers seconded this proposal and the full Council agreed with this purchase.  




IT WAS FURTHER RESOLVED that the Mayor and the Clerk will look into this purchase.
Signed ………………………………………..
Date ………………………………
                                Mayor
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